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FINANCE COMMITTEE BUDGET HEARING MINUTES

August 26, 2011
8:30 a.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,

In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones, Bill Bishop (arr. 10:40), Greg Anderson (arr. 10:42)
Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer and Reggie Brown
Also: Mickey Miller, Kent Olsen, Heath Beach – Administration and Finance Department;  Jessica Deal and Ronald Belton – Mayor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – General Counsel’s Office; Kirk Sherman and Kim Taylor Heather Norsworthy – Council Auditor’s Office; Rick Campbell and John Jackson – City Council Research; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Sonia Johnson – ECA
Meeting Convened:  8:40 a.m.
Chairman Clark convened the meeting and noted that several committee members would be delayed in arriving but would join the proceedings during the day.  He announced that the State Attorney, Public Defender and Clerk of the Courts had all signed the Memorandum of Understanding regarding use of the technology fee.

Mr. Clark stated that the committee began yesterday’s session with approximately $14.7 million in “issues” and at the end of the day stood at $11.6 million.  There is $6.7 million in items “below the line” that can likely become cuts, and another $15 million “below the line” that aren’t decided yet.  We should have a firm idea of the real numbers by the end of today’s session.
NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout labeled Meeting #6, August 25, 2011.

Sheriff’s Office
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 5, approve Auditor’s recommendation #4 – approved.
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 5, do not borrow $296,000 from the Banking Fund for listed projects – approved.
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman stated that his office, the administration and the Sheriff’s Office need to meet and very clearly work out the finances of the motions relating to the COPS grant, the unfunding of JSO positions, and the effect on the lapse factor covered in Recommendation #1 on p. 5.  The Sheriff added questions about how to fund the additional pension contribution of $1.079 million and the $5.5 million for the proposed 2% pay cut.  Mr. Sherman asked the committee for direction as to what they want to see to resolve these issues.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked the Auditor’s Office to come back at a future meeting with proposals for how to cover all the uncovered costs that have been discussed in the Sheriff’s budget.

Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 5, approve Auditor’s recommendation #2 – approved.
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 5, approve Auditor’s recommendation #3 – approved.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, JSO Budget Officer Maxine Person stated that the Sheriff’s Office declined to participate in a review by the Inspector General’s Office of the City’s use of purchasing cards because they already have an internal auditor that keeps an eye on the use of these cards and the Council Auditor can audit this use if necessary.
Jacksonville Journey
Will be taken up at next Tuesday’s meeting.

Jacksonville Children’s Commission
Executive Director Linda Lanier answered questions about the commission’s operations and staffing for early learning centers and Team Up centers.  Three more elementary schools have been selected for Team Up sites in the near southwest (south of I-10, inside of I-295 loop) as well as an additional PAL site.  Ms. Lanier explained how service providers are evaluated and why some providers have been replaced with other providers or have had their contractual funding reduced based on performance.  She answered questions about the summer camp program and stated that better providers were selected this year and the camps were much better run.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Ms. Lanier described how the Children’s Commission informs its provider agencies about how City funds can and cannot be used.

Motion (Clark): put the $6.8 million of Jacksonville Journey funding allocated to the Children’s Commission “below the line” pending a further discussion of the Journey at a future meeting – approved.
Motion: on p. 13, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.
Beached cities landfill tipping fee
Council Member Gulliford introduced Atlantic Beach Mayor Jim Borno, City Manager Jim Hanson, Neptune Beach Mayor Hariett Pruett and Neptune Beach City Manager Jim Jarboe to discuss the landfill tipping fee that has begun applying to the Beaches cities pursuant to the Interlocal Agreement after the City adopted its solid waste user fee.  Mr. Hanson stated that the cities dispute the applicability of this tipping fee because a portion of the City’s GSD millage, which is collected in the Beaches cities as well, subsidizes Jacksonville’s solid waste costs.  They also believe that the fee Jacksonville collects from its citizens does not fully cover city’s costs, so the trigger for the applicability of the fee may not have been reached.  They have been asking Jacksonville for information to help analyze the numbers which they have either not received, or not received in a timely manner, or when received was either partially incorrect or not understandable.  Atlantic and Neptune Beach request that Jacksonville not levy the fee for the upcoming fiscal year while an independent expert examines the costs and determines whether the conditions described in the Interlocal Agreement have been met and whether the fee requirement has been properly triggered.  Also, they request that Jacksonville consider the construction of a solid waste transfer station in the Beaches area to reduce transportation costs from the Beaches to the Trail Ridge Landfill on the far west of the county.  The cities have begun to look at alternative landfill options in other counties.
Council Member Gulliford distributed a handout showing that Jacksonville’s independent cities are paying a county millage higher than what cities in other parts of Florida pay to their counties.  He believes that the Interlocal Agreement is flawed and unfair both internally and externally in the sense that subsequent amendments to the original agreement have been agreed to separately by the various jurisdictions and are not uniform for the Beaches and Baldwin.
Kyle Billy gave data showing that the Beaches cities are getting a much larger millage differential in dollar terms as years have passed because the Interlocal Agreement provides for a fixed millage differential rather than a percentage difference.  He also noted that there are differences between the amendments agreed to by the cities because there are differences in the services provided to all the cities.  He stated that the fee is being imposed now because the City’s General Fund no longer subsidizes the solid waste enterprise fund; therefore it needs to be self-sufficient with the revenues generated by the collection and disposal fees.

There was general agreement among all parties that the Interlocal Agreement needs to be reexamined in many respects.
Motion (Gulliford): waive the Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach tipping fees for FY11-12 – approved 4-3.
Public Service Grants
Council Member Yarborough opposed adding new grant recipients and advocated for overall funding reduction for PSGs.
Motion (Yarborough): on pp. 16-17, remove $295,000 in funding for 7 agencies not funded in FY10-11 – dies for lack of a second.
Council Member Bishop asked for information on which grant recipients get more than 25% of their funding from the City through a combination of funding streams.  The PSG funding was tabled while the Auditor’s Office copied a document they produce that shows which agencies receive multiple City funding streams.
Public Works Department
Motion: on p. 20, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

In response to a question Public Works Director Joey Duncan stated that he currently has 57 vacancies in his department, 13 of which are in the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund.  He noted that 18 of those 57 have been targeted for elimination in this budget.  Council Member Jones stated that the City is failing to maintain its playing fields in proper condition by reducing funding for maintenance and therefore the fields are suffering and may cost more for complete rebuilding than we would spend for proper maintenance and fertilizing.  Council Member Gulliford asked for information from the last couple of years regarding contract management and the amount and percentage of change orders processed.  He wants to ensure that contractors are not under-bidding to get the work and then making up their low bids on later change orders.  
In response to a question from Council Member Boyer, Mr. Duncan stated that the department capitalizes some operating costs in Real Estate, Engineering, etc. if those costs are directly related to constructing a capital project, although that allocation is decreasing as the Better Jacksonville Project projects are completed and other capital spending decreases.  The result for the Real Estate Division budget is that a greater percentage of the cost is being borne by the General Fund rather than being allocated to a capital project budget.  Ms. Boyer asked for information on the amounts of projects that were funded and contracts that have been bid but then the project was never built; how much have we authorized but not built, and therefore how much borrowing capacity might be available to be freed up if projects were canceled.  Kent Olsen explained that such projects are routinely canceled from the borrowing allocation and therefore there should not be much “excess” capacity remaining.
Motion (Clark): move $113,606 for an IT replacement project to “pay as you go” basis rather than by borrowing – approved.
Motion (Clark):  remove $658,949 in non-departmental reorganization savings from the Public Works department’s budget.
Amendment (Bishop): pro-rate the $658,949 in non-departmental reorganization savings to all departments reporting to the Mayor rather than take it all from Public Works – approved.
Public Service Grants
The committee discussed the Auditor’s distributed handout regarding grant recipients receiving multiple City funding streams.

Motion (Bishop): on pp. 16-17, reduce the City General Fund funding of any agency that receives more than 24% of its budget from City General Fund dollars (excluding CDBG or other pass-through funds) - withdrawn.
Roslyn Phillips, Director of the Recreation and Community Services Department, explained that the 24% limit on public service grants applies to the funding of particular programs to which the City is contributing funds, not to the entity’s entire budget.  
Council Member Crescimbeni stated that this is an extremely complex issue and would better be dealt with in a stand-alone ordinance after the budget process is complete.

The committee was in recess from 12:40 to 1:39 p.m.

In attendance:  Committee Members Richard Clark (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones, Bill Bishop (arr. 1:43), Greg Anderson (dep. 2:57)

Excused: John Crescimbeni
Guests: Council Members Lori Boyer, Doyle Carter (arr. 1:45), Stephen Joost (arr. 2:21), Robin Lumb (dep. 4:30)
Public Works Department

Solid Waste Enterprise Fund
On p. 30, Auditor’s recommendation #1 was dealt with earlier in the budget process.
Motion: on p. 30, approve Auditor’s recommendation #2 – approved.
Council Member Gulliford asked about waste haulers taking construction and demolition debris from Jacksonville outside of the county and whether or not they pay the City’s host fee.  Apparently some haulers are avoiding that fee because, even though the Ordinance Code says the host fee is due even if the waste leaves the county, we don’t have a good means of collecting it.  Solid Waste is working with the Office of General Counsel to try and address this problem.
Joey Duncan objected to the $1.4 million allocation for illegal dumping investigation and enforcement that the committee earlier moved from the Solid Waste Enterprise Fund to the General Fund because the problem that is being addressed is not commercial dumping, it’s residents illegally dumping items on vacant lots, rights-of-way, etc.  It’s the pickup of solid waste generated by residences so should be billed to the enterprise fund that pays for residential collection and disposal.  Chairman Clark noted that the function has always been handled by the General Fund, and the solid waste enterprise fund has lots of future burdens (i.e. landfill post-closure costs) that need to be taken into account before we use that fund for other 
Landfill Closure Account
Motion: on p. 33, approve Auditor’s recommendation – approved.

Grant Schedules
Motion: on p. 42, approve Auditor’s recommendations for revising various budget schedules – approved.
Chairman Clark announced that the CIP will not be taken up in today’s meeting – it will be shifted to next Tuesday’s meeting.

Beaches Landfill Tipping Fee 
Council President Joost stated that there are items in the Interlocal Agreements that both parties don’t like, and it was unfair of Atlantic and Neptune Beach to come to the committee and request a waiver of a fee that they didn’t want to pay.  The fairest way to proceed is to re-open the Interlocal Agreements and negotiate to a fair and reasonable settlement, not to cherry-pick particular items.  Mr. Joost stated that he has spoken with former CAO Kerri Stewart and former Mayor John Peyton and both told him that they had met with the affected cities last year and agreed to a 1-year moratorium, so they were on notice that the fee would be imposed this year without question.  Council Member Gulliford stated that the Beaches cities have certainly known about the fee, but dispute that they have ever been given complete, understandable information that proves Jacksonville’s contention that the solid waste fee completely covers all solid waste costs.  They don’t feel the case has been proven and therefore they feel it’s unfair for Jacksonville to unilaterally impose the fee.  Council Member Anderson said the issue is fairness and the Beaches want something mutually agreeable in writing before they act.  President Joost replied that Jacksonville and the Beaches have operated in a mutually agreeable fashion based on the Interlocal Agreement without written notices for 29 years and it’s unfair to expect that now.
Better Jacksonville Trust Fund
Motion: on p. 60, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

2010C Special Revenue Bond
Motion: on p. 66, approve Auditor’s recommendation – approved.

2011A Special Revenue Bond
Motion: on p. 67, approve Auditor’s recommendation – approved.

NOTE: page numbers from this point refer to Council Auditor’s Office handout labeled Meeting #4, August 18, 2011.

The meeting was in recess from 2:44 to 2:55 p.m.
Clerk of the Court
No recommendations
Medical Examiner
Covered in a previous meeting

Planning and Development Department
Jessica Deal stated that the proposed 2 new functions for the Downtown Community Economic Empowerment office and Jax Sports and Entertainment Corporation will be withdrawn until the administrative reorganization plan is introduced.

Motion: on p. 7, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

Kirk Sherman discussed the position changes within the department, which includes reductions, reclassifications, an unfunded position, position transfers to other departments and additions of 4 new positions.
Municipal Stadium – SMG

Council Member Anderson stated that he would be abstaining from votes relating to the Jaguars lease or SMG issues because of his employment by EverBank which is the naming sponsor of the stadium.  He derives no personal financial benefit, but in an abundance of caution will not vote on these issues.
Motion: on p. 14, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.

Times-Union Center for the Performing Arts
Council Member Yarborough asks about a constituent complaint about dusty ducts in the center and SMG explained the maintenance procedures at the facility.  They have replaced undersized ducts and that should take care of the problem.  Council Member Gulliford asked if the City was accruing a maintenance fund for the major buildings and Mr. Sherman indicated that we are not.  It’s all on a pay-as-you-go basis.  Mr. Gulliford suggested starting such a fund next year, even if only on a limited basis.  Mr. Sherman noted that the portion of the TDC tax that had been used for Convention Center debt service had been identified as a potential source for such maintenance funding.

Equestrian Center
Council Member Gulliford asked about the size of General Fund subsidy to the center, which is $680,000 for this year.  Council Member Carter handed out an information packet and discussed the history of the equestrian center.  The Equestrian Society was supposed to raise $5 million privately and they would run the operations.  A falling-out among donors over naming rights caused a setback in fundraising, then the possibility that the Navy might come back to Cecil Field hurt bookings for future years which didn’t help matters.  Mr. Carter stated that in 2007 or 2008 the center was almost self-sufficient in its operating revenues but that has fallen off in recent years.  We’re in a Catch-22 – we can’t get bookings if event planners aren’t sure the center will be around in 3 or 4 years, but the lack of bookings causes the City to talk about shutting it down.  When we do have events the economic impact is great on hotels and restaurants and brings an up-scale demographic of horse fanciers to Jacksonville.
Mr. Carter noted that the Jacksonville Agricultural Fair needs to move out of downtown in the next few years to clear conflicts with the Jaguars and the Florida/Georgia game, and that will play into the future of the equestrian center.  He asked the committee to please keep the center open for at least some amount of time while he and SMG and the equestrian community figure out how to make it a profitable operation.  Chairman Carter likened it to the Skyway – a never-ending money pit that will never be what was promised when it was built.  President Joost wants a date certain when the City funding will absolutely be cut off.  Some events are already booked so we need to give a reasonable cut-off date to accommodate those contracts.  
Motion (Gulliford): put the Equestrian Center funding “below the line” to give Council Member Carter a chance to put a report together on the future of the center – fails for lack of a second.

Motion (Joost): eliminate 50% of the Equestrian Center budget and allow them to operate for 6 months, then shut down.
Revised Motion (Joost) – budget for 6 months of operation, taking into account fixed costs, operating costs and projected revenues – approved 4-3.
Council Member Anderson stated that he had been advised by the Office of General Counsel that he could safely vote on the Equestrian Center budget without fear of conflict, so he did so.
Larry Wilson of SMG stated that there are contracts in place for events through at least February 2012; he will provide a definite list of pending contracts next Monday.
Sports Complex Capital Maintenance
Motion: on p. 36, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.

Council Member Jones asked about the failure of the Baseball Grounds video board during the Florida/Florida State baseball game.

Tax Increment Districts
Kirk Sherman stated that the administration will need to present the Council very soon with a financing plan to purchase the MPS courthouse parking garage before the end of this calendar year, which will be before the courthouse opens in May 2012.  In response to a question from Council Member Boyer, Mr. Sherman reported that surplus revenues from the Airport and Southbank TIF districts not spent or committed as of January 1 of each year will be returned to the General Fund.

Downtown Vision Inc.
Motion: on p. 45, approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.

Jacksonville Aviation Authority
Kyle Billy reviewed the JAA’s operating and capital budgets.  In response to a question from Chairman Clark, JAA Executive Director Steve Grossman explained a change in the airline carrier fee structure that will allocate the entire fee to terminal improvements.  

Motion: on p. 53, approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.

Next Tuesday’s meeting will cover the Jacksonville Journey and the City’s Capital Improvement Program, then will start on any remaining outstanding issues and “below the line” items.
Kim Taylor stated that the budget stands at -$10.4 million, and there is approximately $14 million of potentially available funds below the line to make up that deficit.

A meeting as been noticed for next Wednesday in the event that the work can’t be completed on Tuesday.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:31 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

9.1.11
Posted: 6:00 p.m.
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